HOSPITAL DISTRICT URGAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room, Basement

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, September 30, 2008

5:30 p,

In attendance were: Molly Markert, David Engelken, Scott Cizek, Petey Hynes, Rick Wells, Gary Branch, Lynn Moore, Pam Whitaker, Paul Burns, Charles Brantigan, Carla Madison, Kim Kucera, Dave Webster, Robert Jaramillo, Tom Currigan, Ted Freedman and Paul Benington.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. The minutes were read and approved.

Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center Lynne Moore presented the drawings for the proposed medical office building. There will be 123 spaces underneath the building. Unfortunately, some of the parking will be at grade. This will be screened and set back. The building is being done by a separate developer who has done buildings for HCA in the past. There will be a pedestrian bridge to the campus. The building will be predominantly brick to articulate with the neighborhood. Care will be taken to make the building engage the street on the High Street side.

Concern was expressed about the at grade parking and the necessity of the building to address the street.
As far as the main project is concerned, digging the hole should start in a few weeks.

St. Joseph Hospital Redevelopment: The subcommittee will have its next meeting towards the end of October. 

St. Joseph Hospital Shuttle: St. Joseph Hospital has instituted a shuttle service between 5:30 and 9am and 2:30 to 8pm in the evening going from St. Joseph Hospital to the light rail station at 18th and California. This has been greeted with enthusiasm by the St. Joseph Hospital employees. A discussion followed. Molly Markert will convene a meeting with representatives of the other institutions to see if they would like to join in. Gary Branch provided a name and phone number for a contact at Human Resources at Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center. Tom Currigan will be the contact for Kaiser. Brantigan is to come up with contacts at Kindred Hospital, Midtown Surgical Center and at the Colorado Orthopedic Surgical Hospital. This seems like a logical collaboration which could produce a circulator for the district. As has also been pointed out, this could be the first step to creating a recognized medical campus as it seems likely that the number of patients treated in our hospital district are at least as great as those treated at Fitzsimons and there should be a way for the medical institutions to work together for self promotion.
The Smoking Ordinance: Scott Cizek from St. Joseph Hospital was introduced. He is the person coordinating the smoke free campus project at St. Joseph Hospital. He spoke eloquently about the project at St. Joseph Hospital. It sounds as if the concept was approved by at least 60% of the employees. The issue, however, wasn’t the decision for a smoke free campus at St. Joseph Hospital, but on attempts to mitigate the ill effects of the smoking policy and the new City ordinance on the surrounding neighborhood.

There followed a discussion on the nature and the magnitude of the problem. Apparently some employees created their own smoking lounge in a sheltered area on the Ronald McDonald property. 21st Avenue has become an ash tray on the Kaiser side of the street to the embarrassment of us all. There has been a significant problem also outside the Emergency Room at Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center. The good neighbor policy that the medical institutions are supposed to have established has not been established at St. Joseph Hospital. Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center has established a procedure where its environmental services employees clean up cigarette butts in hot spots surrounding the hospital campus. The institution will also commission the Hospital Shared Services employees to speak to the smokers who are involved. Robert Jaramillo outlined some of the difficulties that the organization has concerning enforcing the smoking regulations. The medical institutions are urged to police the areas where their smokers are littering the neighborhood. It was also suggested that increased attention from the security services and taking of pictures of some of the smokers would help to correct the problem. It should be noted that City Council’s decision to apply the smoking ordinance to hospitals and not other medical institutions has produced both good and bad results. The bad result has been that the south side of 21st Avenue has become an ash tray for the hospital district because the right of way if next to Kaiser, because Kaiser is not a hospital. The good news is that all the hospital generated  tobacco litter and second hand smoke remains on the Kaiser side of the street rather than on the residential side of the street.

Proposed Development at 1618 to 1624 Lafayette Street: David Engelken presented a report on the negotiations. Glen Sibley is now helping. He apparently favors a main street solution. Engelken reports that working with Steve Charbonneau has been helpful. They are now getting to the hard part of the discussions. They tried to get Tyler Gibbs to participate but were unsuccessful. Apparently Chris Gleissner from the Planning Office has been contacted. He was characterized as being actively unhelpful as he was in favor of the B-4 solution. Councilwoman Madison has, likewise, discussed the situation with Tyler Gibbs, and apparently he thinks the B-4 solution is fine. Engelken and his group consider Main Street 1, RMU-20 or a PUD to be the solutions. A further report will be presented at the next meeting.
San Rafael Report: San Rafael is being honored by Historic Denver for creating the overlay zone to protect the San Rafael Historic District.

Trammel-Crowe: The latest Trammel-Crowe plans have been reviewed and found to be satisfactory.

Liquor Store: The features of the agreement with Paul Burns concerning the application for the liquor store have been incorporated in the PUD application. The PUD application has been put off until October 15 because Paul Burns’ attorney is out of town, and John Collison has been hospitalized. This application is supported by the Forum and by San Rafael.

The Trees Apartments 1900 block Emerson: The owner is making considerable effort to solve the problems in that location. It is rumored that he would like to sell the building so that he doesn’t have to deal with the problems. Tax credits make that situation difficult. Apparently he has been assaulted after evicting two tenants. This is an ongoing problem.

Redevelopment of the Planned Parenthood Site: Heinz presented the initial drawings for a five story building to be built on that location. The plan is that the first floor will be mostly a home health agency, and the next flour floors will contain senior housing. The 4th and 5th floors will be set back eight feet from the boundary of the building. This should make it so that the pedestrian will not appreciate that the building is as high as it is. Some concern was expressed for the design of the first three floors with a lot of glass and the concept that this may look too commercial. The plan is to have one level of parking below grade. The pre-application is to be filed next week. Mike Henry and Dave Webster have agreed to convene a neighborhood meeting to get input from the surrounding neighbors. The result will be reported at our next meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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